






Minutes of the Broussard Planning and Zoning Commission Meeting
Held on Thursday, August 10, 2023

Members Present
Brad Hamman, Russell Trahan, David Anderson-Alternate, Craig Kimball, Keith Rousseau

Members Absent
Teddy Eastin

Others Present
Sarah Hebert, BPC-BZC Clerk
Mayor Ray Bourque
Walter Comeaux, III – City Engineer
Barbara Nolan Property Owner
David Forbes District V
Oscar Reed- Attorney
Kappy Cullum for Todd Street
Ben Theriot – Floodplain Administrator
Jeff Delahoussaye At Large
Heather Girouard – District IV
Tradd Trahan – Hensgens, Trahan Engineering and Consulting

Brad Hamman called the meeting to order.

Brad Hamman opened the meeting with the Pledge of Allegiance, followed by a moment of Silent Prayer

Keith Rousseau moved to adopt the minutes of the July 13, 2023, meeting.
Second by Russell Trahan
Roll call 
Brad Hamman- Yea, Russell Trahan-Yea, David Anderson-Alternate-Yea, Craig Kimball-Yea, Keith Rousseau-Yea






Planning Commission

Todd Street & Diversified Holdings LLC – West Main at Hwy 182 Property line adjustments 
As prepared by Walter S Comeaux, III, PE, PLS- Comeaux Engineering.
This report, issued by the City of Broussard, is to determine general conformance with City requirements and does not constitute a certification by the City.  This review in no way relieves the Surveyor/Engineer/Architect of Record from his professional duties.

General Comments (Not Subject to Waiver)

1. This proposed development is a 1.864-acre tract.  The developer proposes to combine Lot A-B-C-1 and a portion of Lot 3-A.
2. Lot 3-A must be shown in its entirety.
3. Note the type of subdivision eg. Residential, Commercial …
4. This property is located FEMA Zone AE (within the 100 -year floodplain).  Portions of the property are also within a Regulatory Floodway.
5. Fill placement, fences which obstruct the flow of water and structures are not permitted within a Regulatory Floodway.
6. City ordinances require that the Finished Floor elevation of the structures be a minimum of 12” above the centerline of the road fronting the structure or 12” above the Base Flood Elevation whichever is greater.
7. A Louisiana Department of Health permit is required prior to commencement of construction.
8. The developer is solely responsible to provide water and sewer service to the point of service of each unit.
9. This development is subject to the current Stormwater Management ordinance.
10. Place a note on the plat that the City Ordinances do not permit fences to be placed within or across City Servitudes.
STREET AND ACCESS COMMENTS.

1. Provide a 15’ sidewalk, drainage, and utility easement along South Bernard Road.
2. Provide adequate access, for emergency services, to the proposed structure.

DESIGN REVIEW
The City does not perform partial design reviews or issue partial approvals.  Due to the interrelation of all design elements necessary to construct a subdivision a complete design package submission is required prior to the commencement of the design review process.  It is the responsibility of the Engineer/Architect of record to provide the complete design packet to the city.  This packet shall include, at a minimum, the following items.

1. Construction Plans & Specifications along with a written certification that the submission is in conformance with City Ordinances and requirements.
2. Drainage Impact Analysis along with a written certification that the analysis was performed in accordance with City Ordinances. 
3. State Law requires that prior to commencement of construction of water and sewer infrastructure a permit is required from the Louisiana Department of Health.  A copy of the LDH submittal (including data sheets) shall be provided to the City as part of the design review packet.  A copy of the LDH Permit shall be required prior to commencement of construction of water and sewer infrastructure.
4. Copy of Driveway Permit Application, if applicable, for projects connecting to State Highways.
5. Copy of Utility Permit Application, if applicable, for projects requiring utility work with State Highway rights-of-way.
6. Copy of Notice of Intent filed with LDEQ.
7. Copy of Request for Preliminary Determination to LDEQ for those developments contemplating the installation of a Package Sewerage Treatment Plant.
8. Traffic Impact Analysis if Required.

OTHER CONSIDERATIONS

It is assumed that the developer is responsible for the construction of all infrastructure improvements necessitated by construction of the development.  City participation improvements shall require City Council approval.

Russell Trahan asked if the buildings up front were commercial or residential.   They are residential.
A Right of Passage Is needed properties cannot be subdivided and landlocked.

Moved by Keith Rousseau contingent upon the above stated items required being met.
Second by David Anderson
Question Brad Hamman
Roll Call
[bookmark: _Hlk142908386]Brad Hamman- Yea, Russell Trahan-Yea, David Anderson-Alternate-Yea, Craig Kimball-Yea, Keith Rousseau-Yea



MARTEAU ROAD DEVELOPMENT
As prepared by Walter S Comeaux, III, PE, PLS- Comeaux Engineering
This report, issued by the City of Broussard, is to determine general conformance with City requirements and does not constitute a certification by the City.  This review in no way relieves the Surveyor/Engineer/Architect of Record from his professional duties.
GENERAL COMMENTS (Not Subject to Waiver)
1. This proposed development is a 12.256-acre tract.  The developer proposes to construct a 53 lot Single Family Residential Subdivision.
2. This property is located in FEMA Zone X (outside of the 100-year floodplain), Zone X shaded and FEMA Zone AE (within the 100-year floodplain).  Portions of this property are also located within a Regulatory Floodway.
3. Fill placement, structures or fences which may inhibit the flow of water may not be placed within the Regulatory Floodway.
4. City Ordinances require that the Finished Floor elevation of the structures be a minimum of 12” above the centerline of the road fronting the structure or 12” above the Base Flood Elevation whichever is greater.
5. Provide an additional 7.5’ of R/W along Marteau Road.
6. Provide a 15’ sidewalk, drainage & utility easement along the R/W of Marteau Road and LA Hwy 92.
7. The 40.5’ building setback shown on the plat may maintain its current absolute location.
8. This subdivision is proposed to be constructed with Private Streets.  Thie developer shall sign an agreement that the city is not responsible for street repairs required as a result of utility repair work performed within the subdivision.
9. Provide a 15’ Utility Easement along all private streets.
10. The developer may be required to install water meter boxes during construction of the subdivision.
11. Sewer mains and water mains shall be designed such that their alignment provides a 6’ or greater clearance from house foundations.  Greater than 6’ clearance from sewer mains may be required due to depth of the main
12. A Louisiana Department of Health permit is required prior to commencement of construction.
13. The developer is solely responsible to provide water and sewer service to the point of service of each unit.
14. No determination has been made at this time as to the adequacy of the city water infrastructure regarding fire flows or domestic water needs.  The developer may be required to participate in infrastructure improvements with regard to the city’s ability to provide acceptable water service to the development.  The developer may also be required to provide additional onsite infrastructure to ensure that the City’s fire rating is not impacted in a negative way.
15. No determination has been made at this time as to the downstream capacity of the city sewer system. The developer may be required to participate in infrastructure improvements with regard to the city’s ability to accept sewer flows from the proposed development.
16. Hydrant placement with the development shall be acceptable to the Broussard Fire Department.
17. This development is subject to current Stormwater Management ordinance.  Construction plans, Specifications & Drainage Impact Analysis shall be submitted to the City for review. The proposed development shall be required it to be constructed to city of Broussard Requirements.  Please note that the interior drainage for this subdivision is private and will not be maintained by the City of Broussard.
18. Place a note on the plat that City Ordinances do not permit fences to be placed within or across City servitudes.
19. Sidewalks are required within residential subdivisions and may be constructed at the time that the residence is constructed.  Certificates of Occupancy will not be issued until such time that the sidewalks are constructed.
STREET AND ACCESS COMMENTS
1. Provide 25’ fillets at the R/W intersection of the proposed road and Marteau Road.
2. The developer shall be required to submit street names for all unnamed streets that are acceptable to the Lafayette Parish Communications District.
3. The developer shall assign municipal numbers acceptable to the City of Broussard for each lot.
4. The developer should provide a location for a mail kiosk.
5. The “T”- turnarounds must be acceptable to the Broussard Fire Department.

Walter Comeaux, III – This is to be would like the commission to accept and additional comment to be added verbally.
This is something the mayor pointed out to me and is asking for; I have already talked to the Engineer – I think they are ok with it.   There is a concern about the intersection where Marteau is an offset intersection at Hwy 92.  We currently have our traffic engineer looking at this intersection, but Hwy 92 is a state route, so we can make recommendations to the state about what we think needs to be done, but ultimately it is not in our control.   But what we can do is ask the Engineer for the developer to do some measures on Marteau Road to mitigate some of their impact, as far as traffic on the road or road widening – working with us to do that.  The other part is, we would like the developer to look at extending Street B (which is where the T turn around is), extending it to Hwy 92 and making it a right-turn in and a right-turn out only.  We are asking you to add that as a requirement to this review. 
Design Review
The City does not perform partial design reviews or issue partial approvals.  Due to the interrelations of all design elements necessary to construct a subdivision a complete design package submission is required prior to the commencement of the design review process. It is the responsibility of the Engineer/Architect of record to provide the complete design packet to the city.  This packet shall include, at a minimum, the following items.
1. Construction plans & Specifications along with a written certification and the submission is in conformance with City Ordinances and requirements.
2. Drainage Impact Analysis along with a written certification that the analysis was performed in accordance with city Ordinances.  A further written certification shall be required stating that the construction of the proposed subdivision will have no “adverse or measurable negative impact to drainage with the area”.
3. State Law requires that prior to commencement of construction of water and sewer infrastructure a permit is required from the Louisiana Department of Health.  A copy of the LDH submittal (including data sheets) shall be provided to the City as part of the design review packet.  A copy of the LDH Permit shall be required prior to commencement of construction of the water and sewer infrastructure.
4. Copy of Driveway Permit Application, if applicable, for projects requiring utility work within State Highway rights-of-way.
5. Copy of Utility Permit Application, if applicable, for the projects requiring utility work within State Highway rights-of-way.
6. Copy of Notice of Intent filed with LDEQ.
7. Copy of Request for Preliminary Determination to LDEQ for those developments contemplating the installation of a Package Sewerage Treatment Plant.
8. Traffic Impact Analysis If required.
OTHER CONSIDERATIONS
It is assumed that the developer is responsible for the construction of all infrastructure improvement necessitated by construction of the development.  City participation in infrastructure improvements shall require City Council approval.
With all of that in mind, we recommend that you give preliminary plat approval.
Tradd Trahan with Hensgens, Trahan, Engineering and Consulting- Just to make a brief statement we agree with and will conform with the City Engineers recommendations, we are currently not asking for any waivers and/or variances on the project.

Allision Morein –  I just have a few questions about the subdivision.  The intersection is a big problem and very dangerous, I am in Whispering Meadows and there is already a phase II that has doubled the traffic and a big subdivision by the new school, so this subdivision is only going to get worse.  You said, it is a state thing?

[bookmark: _Hlk142909822]Walter Comeaux, III – Hwy 92 is a state hwy. 

Allision Morein – So we can’t get anything done? A stop light or something to help with traffic.

Walter Comeaux, III – what we can do is work with our traffic engineer- what he is going to do is look at traffic counts, and he is going to look at what the impact of the development, he will estimate of what is going to happen in the future and then he will make a recommendation, that we can take to the state, but whether the state does anything with it, is up to the state.

Allision Morein – They did do a traffic count a few months ago, I believe, this was brought up for our phase III, that was an issue, because there is only one outlet.

Walter Comeaux, III But, what he is going to have to do, is add in the expectant count based on all of the new growth and then make a recommendation.

Allison Morein - Its horrible and the intersection is offset.  And putting a outlet where this new subdivision is, onto Young Street (Hwy 92), is just going to stop traffic, hitting their brakes not knowing if they are turning onto Marteau or the new road.

Walter Comeaux, III – Well it will be right turn in, right turn out only, so you won’t be able to left-turn – if we extend to 92.  This is something the mayor wants explored.   If the traffic engineer says no, that is a horrible idea, we are not going to do it.  We are just asking that they explore it. 

Mayor Bourque – The reason we are asking is because we have gotten calls and emails from some of the residents that are concerned about the intersection.  And Whispering Meadows, with phase III happening, there are a lot of concerns.  It is a challenge for us, because on state highways we do not have jurisdiction.  Our best position is that – We can either wait on them to look at it and say that it’s a problem or we can build a case that there’s a problem, which gets them moving.  But every time there is a change, like this new subdivision, it changes the traffic counts, etc. and we need to give them current data.  One thing we don’t like about this subdivision is one way in, one way out.  Can we move traffic to 92? The other ways have a floodway, and we cannot cross them.  This would be our only option.  But our position is we are asking those engineers to get with a professional traffic person and make recommendations on any improvements.  If we can’t improve the intersection, can we improve the way traffic engages with Marteau Road or with Hwy 92?  It’s likely that there will be some good recommendations come up.  We are exploring.

Allision Morein – The next question is flooding- It mentioned the flood zones that it is in. When it rains hard, I have lived there for 2 years now and about 3 or 4 the ditch that separates the subdivisions has overflowed and come really close to my fence.  It comes close.   I did not see a retention pond in there to help with the flooding.  What can we do to make sure all of the additional houses are not going to just be built up higher first of all, that’s part two of this question, how high are they going to build?

Walter Comeaux, III How high they build is irrelevant.  We have pretty strict drainage guidelines; they will have to prove their case.  They are not required to do it tonight. But, before they start construction, they will have to prove, using standard engineered practice, that building this will not hurt anybody.  
You will notice, Marteau Road on the other side of 92, the water goes over that, quite often.  It is kind of designed to do that.  It is called low water (inaudible).  

Mayor Bourque Our drainage ordinance got moved and accepted to the 25-year standard. It was a 10-year standard. So, regulations have gotten much stiffer.  It is a very and valid thing to say, “just don’t hurt me”.    Everybody wants that and so do we.   It is not a good development if it is going to hurt anybody else.  I do not have the answer to their pond issue.  I don’t know if they have figured that out, but I do know they have to meet the standards. 
Walter Comeaux, III – do you have any more questions?   Then we can get them back up here.
Allision Morein – Yes, one more- Is there going to be on their side along the ditch, there is a giant right of way, will they have that gap too?  I am not sure how wide it is.
Mayor Bourque- Yes, they will have too.  We need to get excavators in there to keep that ditch clean.
Walter Comeaux, III They cannot get in the floodway, there is a big area that is a floodway. Anything that happens in a flood way has to go to FEMA.  It’s not just us. 
Allison Morein – When is this going to start?
Tradd Trahan – First question- Traffic Impact – We will will cooperate with the city engineer, we have already had some preliminary discussions, we are not quite far into it enough.  The first step will be to get the layout approved.  Then, we can work with Walter and his office and The City to see what are some measures that can be taken.  
The Second question – the detention pond, we will have a large detention pond in the back of the neighborhood, where the common area is.  We will have to adhere to the current ordinances which promote 15% reductions.  So whatever is coming off of the site now, we have to capture it, retain it and discharge less than what was currently there today.   
Walter Comeaux, III – if any of your ponds are in the floodway, you have to have that blessed by FEMA also.
Tradd Trahan Yes, and the third question – the ditch – will have the servitudes that are required and per the engineers’ comments, we are not going to put any fences up in the servitudes.
I would say 6 to 8 months before we break ground.
Keith Rousseau – Storm Water Retention, will that be in the CA6 area?
Tradd Trahan – Essentially adding storage to that basin area.
Moved by Russell Trahan contingent upon the above stated items required being met adding the verbal comment.
Second by Keith Rousseau
Question Brad Hamman
Roll Call Brad Hamman- Yea, Russell Trahan-Yea, David Anderson-Alternate-Yea, Craig Kimball-Yea, Keith Rousseau-Yea
 Russell Trahan moved to amend the agenda removing Items 3 & 4 as they are done as a In-house review. 
Foundation Church – Approved with conditions per In-house review.  Plat of property only
Comeaux Planting – Approved with conditions per in-house review.  Plat of property only.
Second by Craig Kimball
Question Brad Hamman
Roll Call 
Brad Hamman- Yea, Russell Trahan-Yea, David Anderson-Alternate-Yea, Craig Kimball-Yea, Keith Rousseau-yea

Adjournment
Moved Russell Trahan
Second David Anderson
Queston Brad Hamman
Roll Call Brad Hamman- Yea, Russell Trahan-Yea, David Anderson-Alternate-Yea, Craig Kimball-Yea, Keith Rousseau-yea
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